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I AM ANN LEE
I am Ann Lee. I thought that would be a good place to start. I am Eileen Myles. I am
67 years old. My mother died on April 3rd. She was 96. I have not had sex since
January. I am writing to you from Cape Cod. It was horrible week. It was kind of a
stray week. I really wanted to be home in New York and I had just gotten back from
three weeks in Palestine, Ukraine and Russia. I resisted the impulse to say ‘The
Ukraine.’ Is that its name. I just wanted to be home after that. I had planned to be in
Provincetown in August but there was this available week in June. I thought that’d be
nice. Yeah but won’t you be tired. You know that thing where you know something
but you speed up over that voice convincing yourself that the logical thing is true. I
came up here with a friend and we did a little work together and next morning she got
on one of those tiny planes we thought this is such a Sagittarian trip that she would
drive up to the cape with me & my dog to do a little work and leave the next morning
in order to hear a band named red ants spelled red aunts that she really loves and they
were after all really great. I began my week of relaxing and working and being in my
home state. I began to miss my mom. Around weather. Because it was horrible this
week. It liked rained all day long and all night long. I didn’t have to go to the beach
but you know it was cold too and I was staying in an unheated shack in a part of
Provincetown called Tasha Hill which is very rustic which means wet wood and
hobbit houses and goats and horses and roaming dogs and chipmunks but like really
chilly and the internet wasn’t working and the gas wasn’t on and using the space
heater I blew a fuse. It’s a circuit corrected Thomas who I rented the place from. Who
cares, it blew, it blew. It rained and rained and I wanted to call my mother in her
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nursing home in Greenfield and say what do you think of this weather. And she would
say it stinks. But I can’t. That’s exactly the way I miss my mother. A deepening of the
abyss with a hoot. I miss that. I mean there were many nice moments including one
last night when it was already nice again and I was stepping over a wall onto the
wooden ladder onto the beach and I thought I’m like Tennesse Williams. I’m like an
old queer in the winter in Provincetown waiting for Marlon Brandon to come down
and fix the pipes and then prove to be the right one to play Stanley in Street Car
Named Desire. I did a little bit of research. Ann Lee thought that she was the church.
Get it an edifice. And that is a radical thought. Not being cast as a thing. The live
woman expanding out. Jesus was the church and she was the church. She was the
second coming and now god was complete being both woman and man. It’s so
important that she had those four miscarriages and never proved to lay an egg
correctly and convinced her blacksmith husband to not lay eggs with her. People
chuckle when you say Shakers when you remind them they were celibate. How did
they reproduce. Well they adopted. They recruited. Foundlings! There were
indentured Shakers I read which I am waiting for someone to explain the relationship
between economic servitude and shakerhood. The fact that you don’t have to breed to
survive is inspiring to me. Or maybe it’s you won’t have to die. Right away. Ann Lee
could have kept trying and one of those pregnancies might have made a baby and one
of them would kill her. Not now. She said lifting a hand. I won’t survive but my
church will. My work. That it was thought up or furthered by a woman who was not
barren or infertile but generative. I am Eileen I am not celibate. I’m sort of between
relationships and I’ve had sex a few times in the gap but I had a bit of that feeling of
who is this for so I thought that’s no way to go ahead. I love that the place where the
shakers landed in this reproductive, no, productive, generative scheme – which is the
thought to make things and make things well. It’s such a beautiful thought. I won’t
dwell on my own sexuality too much but I do want to say I love the idea of making
something with another human being, perhaps me, not a baby but something nice. A
special place perhaps. But for now I’m loving the solo place of the life well made. I
thought well I was walking on the beach and I thought what about one blue stone and
I picked it up. I’ve had all this crap in my pockets tokens of this and that and I’m
ready to whittle it down and examine my own message and my own time. I’m holding
this rock with that thought.
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Did you watch Comey. People were like is he hot. I mean I don’t know. He’s
beautiful unbeautiful like those boys I went to grade school with. The big bags under
his eyes. To his credit HE did not make the joke about dinner with Trump being the
all time great excuse for breaking a date with your wife. That was the other guy. Yet
he smirked because he was a man and a man has to get the other man’s joke or else
it’s a cause for violence. But in that moment typically there was a woman pushed out
thoughtlessly like a buffoon. Aren’t we all looking for an excuse to get away from
her. But where are you going. To sit in this room. Do you remember when he talked
about justice with a blindfold over her eyes. I realized at that moment that I had never
wondered who put the blindfold on. It’s a construction. Whose? In his own defense
Comey said she did not lift her blindfold and peek to see if her patron was pleased. I
thought of that as a trans vernacular moment. Code shifting. I mean just before
various speakers had been peppering their questions in this mostly male gathering,
America’s congress with their photographer and journalist friends, they peppered their
talk with a number of “heck of a”s and gosh just to say that despite being suits they
were manly men, trusty doers, and representatives of a doing nation, which we are not
of course, so all these conceits to present ourselves as manly are drag of course, but
my point is that when this tall man depicted his own relationship to justice the higher
authority to whom he has dedicated his life he depicts her as she is historically
depicted as the woman who has mysteriously had her sight taken away AND if HE
were to degrade his lofty position he would do it coquettish-like, taking a peek like a
girl. And that is only possible that rhetorical turn because justice has been presented
as female - made wholly useful as a symbol, incomplete, because she is blinded by
men. Male rhetoric would not work without the fall guy of woman. In the constructed
absence of women we make lies. That’s what America makes.
Now the president I think the imputation was he was actually trying to
feminize our guy and get him to lift that blinder and see if he, Donald, was smiling at
him or not. Comey was appealing to their masculine pride. Was he liking him now.
Was Comey serving at his pleasure. There’s so much weird gender stuff in this largely
government as men by men for men. If women are only a symbol then men may lie.
When Trump asked Comey at the dinner table to do naughty things like take a loyalty
oath to him and not to the blinded girl he gave vague answers back to him. The
congressmen who questioned Comey asked well why why didn’t you tell him this was
inappropriate. I I was stunned was Comey’s reply.
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Let’s pause for a second. Doesn’t this sound like every rape case you’ve ever
heard. And doesn’t the questioner normally barge in hard at that moment. You were
STUNNED. I have a dictionary definition of the term stunned. Were you drugged.
Did he hit you with his raygun. Everyone laughs. That did not happen. Because this is
not a real girl. This is a feint. All the guys are in on the play. The audacity of the
situation - a man presented by himself to all who already know him as such a one of
high purpose and then been treated so cavalierly by this thug of a president – that is
tantamount to an insult to all of us of course. Honest men. We’re going to see the stuff
America is made of. We’re going to see how our democracy works! I was walking
down Commercial Street with my dog holding my phone listening to this important
testimony yesterday as Comey talked about his loyalty to the department of Justice
and to the FBI for which he would be grateful all his life and tears came to my eyes.
Notice this I thought. Why am I getting tearful. Who put this in me. Ann Lee
proposed herself to be a church. Was I rufied. Is that why I cry. James Comey said
that America was a shining city on a hill. Now that’s insane. What hill. He said that
this was not a republican issue or democratic issue – he was talking about hacking
now, about the Russians trying to hack our election. And nobody yet has mentioned
yet that there was a female candidate who was robbed right in front of all of us of her
rightful place of office as the president of the united states. I think because it wasn’t
done to a man, it was done to a woman. Not having managed to land herself in the
seat, she remains symbolic. He said I don’t THINK Russians ARE democrats or
republicans and everyone laughed. The joke of course hid the lie in what he just said.
The Russians were of course hacking on behalf of the Republican party or Donald
trump. When Trump asked Comey to go easy on Flynn, when he asked him to dispel
this cloud around me, the Russian stuff, he admitted it was POSSIBLE that some of
his SATELLITES might’ve talked to the Russians. Satellite is the word we need.
Either Russia is a satellite of the Republican party or the Republican party is a
satellite of Russia. That’s the dance. [Arm bar movement.] I love the shaker thing
about dancing. Will there be any of that this weekend. It seemed circular, it seemed
like hands were raised at crucial times and sometimes people would go wig out for an
ecstatic solo. Think about dancing. We have lost our rituals and we need them. I mean
dancing was never so intense in my life as it was in junior high and high school really
before I was having sex and you would feel this tremendous excitement in the
watching and coordination and collective unh and bliss. The repression enabled I’ll
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speak for myself me to really cut loose. In New York in the 70s and 80s there was a
free floating loft party a dancing party called the loft and it would gather in lofts on
special appointed nights there was probably a mailing list and mythic deejaying took
off there, it changed the form, and numerous dance styles and merging of avant garde
and disco and Buddhist chant (Arthur Russell) and people would just pulsate and
sweat and it was very much a religion. I went once in the hey day like thirty years ago
and then I went again it still happens the night before Thanksgiving you know we had
just had this election and dancing seemed like the only cure and the party was in a
small basement of a club in Brooklyn very interracial very all ages and there was an
intuitive sharing of space. It was such a political thing. Late in the night a bunch of
white rich kids descended on us the trumps I thought as they were extremely high and
looked kind of grotesque they were dancing at you mocking the act of dancing even
and pleasure and it felt violent as they took extra awkward even square space real
estatey and you just felt pushed and I left. I went home. I had to get up early and go
see my mother.
Did you ever watch the show The OA. I really recommend it. Netflix. The
reason I mention it here is that it’s sort of about a cult that arises among a group of
kidnapped people looking for a way out and their leader is this formerly blind woman
who discovers her sight through dreams and she begins to construct a way for her
small community in adjoining glass cages by means of a choreography also
discovered by her in dreams which will one by one liberate the dancers. The thing is
you have to die. It’s the dreams you have while you’re dying. And there was some
mechanism through which their captor would make each of them go through near
death for his own purposes. Everyone was looking for something down there. Though
the girl was originally from Russia and it was there that she lost her sight she travelled
to America searching for her father and got kidnapped instead. But she became a
leader inside as prisoners often do.
I have a bunch of poems I thought I might read you and also maybe two
different well are they essays. . . one is a speech that I wrote for an event just before
the election on the highline and it was organized around Zoe Leonard’s I want a dyke
for president broadside which was posted I don’t know how many feet high outside
and her piece was inspired in fact by my own actually campaign as a dyke for
president of the united states in 1992. Zoe said maybe you would like to update your
campaign somehow. Yeah I thought. I would like to win. So I wrote that. And we
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honestly all thought Hillary was going to win at that moment and I DON’T presume
that you all supported her. I did. I do presume like me you might believe that what we
had in November was a coup. And that was what brought me here to the feminine
mystic. It was the excellent invitation. Perhaps you agree with me that it was
uncannily possible for us to have an open coup d’etat in America because the
candidate was a woman. Not an American tried and true. Useful. A sewer of flags.
Bake cookies, bake cookies. Perhaps someone who refuses to sit at the back of the bus
and starts a revolution that way. Perhaps a claimer that I am a church, female head of
a cult that invented clothespins and shared their inventions without patents like native
americans sharing the sky and the land. What Comey said that enraged me the most is
that he was outraged that the Russians would tamper with our electoral process. Our
shining shitty on the hill. Anyone here could probably tell me how many countries
have legally elected socialist presidents, and moderate presidents and communist
presidents and much revered and inspiring presidents and our government in response
utterly disregarding their electoral process funded a right wing autocrat, a monarchist,
a human rights violator who would make a deal. I don’t know if we are the most
corrupt nation on earth. Does it need to start there? It’s just that having taken the land
from one people and then dragged another people from their continent to work on it
for free and then deciding that you want California and Texas and Montana and Idaho
and New Mexico and Arizona so you take that from another people I mean when I
think that Los Angeles was a Mexican city in 1848. We just thought we would take it.
And our soldiers went into Veracruz raping people. Just cause they could. And now
we’re going to build a wall. James Comey is not the gentleman and Donald Trump is
the barbarian. James Comey knows (everything I just said) and that’s the monstrosity.
It’s just that James Comey can make me get teary eyed like parades used to do cause I
wanted to march and I never did. I guess I did once. I was in a group called ILGO –
Irish Gay and Lesbian Organization. And they were chiefly about getting the Ancient
Order of Hibernians to allow us to march in the St. Patrick’s Day Parade. I didn’t
know it could matter so much. I never realized how outside I was until I realized they
wouldn’t let me in. They didn’t want me. I didn’t know. I just thought I was weird.
Once in the 80s I was on West 16th Street at a meeting at a church called St.
Frances Xavier which was a cool church that would lay out the cots for the homeless
after we left. But that night there was a candle lit procession going around sixth
avenue down fifteenth street up fifth ave and up sixteenth again and the reason they
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were marching was that the cardinal of New York had just decided that Dignity the
gay catholic group could no longer meet in catholic community spaces in all the
boroughs of New York. Because of aids activism mainly. He was like oh yeah. Look
what I can do.
I’m an ex catholic. Why would I care but I stood there sobbing watching those
women and men holding the orange candles as a symbol no a fact of their
unvanquished pride. At the St Patrick’s day march I stood along the side of the parade
pointing I think at the police shouting Shame Shame Shame. I guess because I have
spent so much of my life feeling ambivalent about where I am, the institutions that
bred me, the ways when I was younger I had to do insanely boring things to make
money, the ways as a woman I was shocked at the things men said to me, that people
of greater privilege said to me, that when I have an unambivalent feeling about
wanting to take part in something to blindly say yes, to yell something, to feel awe at
a natural spectacle, to hear only the music I’m hearing the speech that I’m listening to
dance when I’m dancing, to enjoy walking my dog, when I feel inside my life and any
and any of its features I feel grateful and stunned. And I want to tell you about it.
Because to be living in a country that has been actively constructing a lie for its entire
history, and this most recent chapter is I can’t help it, the most startling to me yet. If I
was awake when Fred Hampton was shot in his bed by the FBI it might have mattered
then. But in that whole hearing yesterday nobody went but wait we’re not talking
about in the abstract a future election that could be hacked. It happened. It already
happened. And that requires us to be here. Now. No place else and it’s the hardest
place in the world. Like I think Comey knows, they all know but if they don’t, if what
we’re watching is a twelve step program of dishonesty then they are the stepford
wives. And it’s always like that. Everything is the reverse. They are asleep and we are
awake. They are weak and we are strong. Not because I am female but because I have
the other in me. I am awake to feel that. Obviously I fail…
I shouldn’t have done this, I’m glad I did that. Do you do that. I want to get
better. I want to feel awake all the time. I got asked to be the keynote here I thought of
course. Feminine Mystic Shakers. It all adds up. In this climate, with this blue stone in
my hand I must be here. I shouldn’t have gone to Russia. It was great but I didn’t
really need to go. I absolutely am glad I went to Palestine. Let me witness some of
that. Again I felt unlikely. I met someone in Texas who had just edited a book about
writers on Palestine and we just liked each other. Ru Freeman is her name. So I’m in
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Boston for a month doing some residency. She asks me to come to New York and be
on a panel in a bookstore about the book even though I’m not in it. I went. I couldn’t
stop myself. I thought why am I doing this. Sitting on the train crazy and tired. And I
thought most of the people in the room couldn’t figure out why I was there. I was
likening rent stabilized apartments in New York to Palestine. And you know it was
true. I went back to Boston and like a year later I’m invited to Palestine. And it was
amazing. It was just like my landlord. You know much worse. The goal in Palestine is
ethnic cleansing. To get Palestinians out of the Jewish state. If you go to college
outside of Palestine you can’t come home. If you go to college in Palestine you might
get kidnapped. There’s a glass wall on the campus in Jerusalem the Israeli army keeps
knocking down just for the fuck of it. They steal computers out of the labs. I mean
these are like hot teenagers boys and girls with machine guns. We must understand
kids. Youth. We must not send them to war. To die. To kill. I met a woman who was
born in Canada. She lives in Ramallah now. She only knew her family was from
Nazareth. Where’s that. She learned that her father’s younger brother was shot by a
member of the IDF. With that he got out of there as quickly as he could with his
family and never mentioned what had happened. Now that woman is a writer and a
lawyer who specializes in demolitions. Obviously if you want people to leave you
destroy their homes. Do you know any martyrs I asked her. I thought it must be local,
it must be true. I had never been here before. Not in this life. Not on this planet.
That’s why I’m telling you all this. She said she knew of this kid who was 17 or 18
and he was from a refugee family so the girl he wanted to marry’s family didn’t want
her getting involved. Refugee=underclass. Worldwide right. Then I think he didn’t get
into college. And then his friend was shot by the Israeli army. So. He strapped a bomb
to himself and walked into a beauty parlor and blew it up. His family was devastated.
Had no idea this plan, the extent of his suffering. And their home of course was
demolished. You can’t be there and see the settlements perched on the mountain tops
and the hills terraced with Palestinian trees and flocks of sheep and roads built up the
mountain that not only can the Palestinians not use but their own roads are destroyed
and what used to take ten minutes now takes an hour and there are checkpoints so it
could be five hours or six hours. You could never get home.
If you saw this you would not be able to abide this suffering so you must not
see it.
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Comey says please don’t let me be alone with him again to Sessions about
Trump and Pence can’t be alone with a woman other than his wife. Men fear
predation widely.
I have the other in me so I don’t fear women or men.
I love this quote from Edourd Glissant, the Martinique poet & philosopher. No first
this quote from someone else who “defined the utopia as something that’s missing.”
We must be there. If it isn’t here we have to make it.
This is Glissant.
I think that utopia, in the end, for me, would be this force that is the opposite
of power. This force that each of us has to be able to approach, intuit, touch, seize
upon the inextricable of the world. And for that, there are no privileged classes. I say:
we are all young before the world. And this youth, it’s the capacity to feel all the
world’s flows mixing together, mixing together in a completely unexpected and
completely inextricable way. Utopia is the force of feeling this.
When I walked into my mother’s room on Thanksgiving she said you’re late.
I’m not, I said. And I wasn’t. I’m always late but I arrived earlier. She must be
confused. I had flowers. Here Mum. Oh why did you do that. She seemed genuinely
troubled. You love flowers mom. Oh. Then I sat down. I was a little uncomfortable. I
was so far from my mother. Across the room. We were going to have dinner
downstairs. She heard they had a good spread. Next to me on the teevee table was
Frosty. My aunt anne, my mother’s sister used to take a ceramics class. She had made
this Frosty the snowman with a black top hat and see through multi colored buttons
down his belly that lit when you plugged it in. My sister who was the keeper of my
mother’s things and things in general had just brought Frosty out for the holiday. I
pulled my chair forward and I had to tug a little bit because it was attached to
something and then I heard a crash. It was Frosty. Oh no. Look what you’ve done.
Finally I had failed and I felt like my mother liked that. Each person from the nursing
home coming in to clean up made it worse. Oh, Frosty they said. Oh no. That’s sad.
I began picking the pieces up. I put them in a empty coffee cup and took it
home. Forget it my mother said. No I’m going to fix it. Frosty sat on my kitchen
counter for a couple of weeks. I had gorilla glue and I was doing an awkward job and
it looked bad. I was out with some friends at dinner and I told them the story and they
laughed and laughed especially about the bad job I was doing. You should ask
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Andrew. Andrew? You know Andrew who makes ceramics. It was true. I hadn’t seen
him in years. Do you have his number. He’s on facebook.
I explained the situation and Andrew instructed me to go to a sculptor’s shop
in Manhattan to pick up some special clay. I brought it to his studio in Bushwick. He
had an assistant there who seemed sweet and not entirely convinced he should be
there. Angel. I think that was his name. Andrew paced and gleamed up at me. I think
this should be no problem. In about a week. He looked up smiling at me. Great.
I saw my mother as herself one more time. She was very sleepy. Frosty stood guard in
a new Eileen-proof position in the room. Hey Frosty looks good I said. I couldn’t
resist. Yeah my mother said as if she were already doing much better things in the
world.
When I saw her again she was asleep all the time. She had had a major stroke
right after lunch. It was weird because she had been doing well and was even going to
leave the nursing home and move in with my sister and her partner. People never
leave the nursing home. Yeah but her heart changed that.
I was with her for five days. Mostly she lied there with her mouth open
snoring. I thought of high school when I would stay up watching late night teevee
with her and my brother and she would fall asleep and we would laugh at her snoring.
it was the exact same thing. We were awake and she was tired from her day.
I came in one morning and it was cold outside. She really wasn’t
communicating at all. The nurses would say do you want this. Does that feel bad,
does that feel okay and she would nod yes or no. I put my hands on her as soon as I
entered the room. Ooh Frosty she said, almost flirting which was my mother’s way.
My siblings looked horrified, and those I’m sure were her very last words.

This is a talk Eileen gave at a conference in June 2017, The Feminine Mystic, co-sponsored by Shaker Museum |
Mount Lebanon and Bard College at Simon’s Rock.

	
  

10 / 14

ACCEPTANCE SPEECH
First I want to say this feels incredible. To be female, to run and run and run to not see
any end in sight but maybe have a feeling that there’s really no outside to this
endeavor this beautiful thing. You know we don’t have a single female on any of our
bills. And what about two women, two women loving. Or even more. A lot of
women. A lot of money. Is there a message that I failed to receive that the face of
woman cannot be on our money. And what about that house I just won. that white
one. When I sit there and if I sit there and I’ve got to tell you I’m not sure I want to sit
there. Some of you might remember my first campaign yes that was back in 1992.
Few men have run for twenty-four years. Twenty five by the time I stand and take the
oath in January to serve my country. I did not quit I stand here with you on this
beautiful rapturous day sunny day in New York to turn around, to look back and look
at all that we’ve won. But I’m getting ahead of myself. Let’s get back to that house.
That white house. We often hear these words even as an explanation of what
metonym means. Are you familiar with this term. yes I promise you poetic
presidency. The white house speaks is a metonym. Certainly that white house we
speak of is not the whole government. Like Fred Moten says it is incomplete. But it
has come to be a symbol of it. And I think two things. I think whiteness, I think of the
whiteness of the house and I think of house-ness. It houses the government. Now that
I have won it offers to house me now. I now officially make that white house a
homeless shelter. It is a complete total disgrace that we have people without homes
living on the streets of America. I have lived with them. Not for long periods of time
but in the same way that I am the first president who knows what women feel because
I am a woman, I am one, I have also eaten chicken with the homeless. I ate at the
Bowery mission. Very rubbery, very chewy chicken. Those chicken were not happy
when they lived and they are no happier being chewed on dead at the Bowery
mission, and the chewers are not happy either, no. So here’s the future good food at
the white house for all the homeless in America. You know who the homeless are.
They are military men and women. Who fought our pointless wars, who came home
after each stupid greedy war we have waged and they got less. Is there a GI bill for
veterans of Iraq and Afghanistan. I’m not sure but I don’t think so. Can they buy a
house. Who can buy a house. Under Myles they have bought the white house. That is
my gift. The white house will house the mentally ill, out patiented during the great
president Reagan, meaning he threw them out of the house, the mentally ill, thrown
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out of the American house, and the alcoholics who do not have free and abundant and
available treatment? Cause this country breaks our hearts. We will habit them too. We
will occupy all government buildings and memorials housing and holding and loving
the homeless and the sick and the starving. We’ll do what the statue says. you know
liberty. We will take buildings and we will build buildings and our culture our new
America will begin to live. Our government needs to be in the business of living not
dying, what else is a government for. The government will become more
departmental and take you in, you and your wonderful needs. We’ll start with the
Department of Women. Obviously to say women matter and do matter so much and a
lot we need a distinct place in the government to specifically focus on female
concerns which is parity mainly, reforming congress so that if America is increasingly
diverse in a multitude of ways our congress must represent those groups percentage
wise that’s smart don’t you think. So if most of the people in America are female so
should be our government right. America is not a department store. We want to do
more in our country than shop online and at the mall. Let’s face it everyone is home
shopping and yelling each other at their computers. The malls are falling apart. The
malls are pretty much gone. Let them go. We want to make real departments for who
we really are. Not shopping. We will be stalwart, we will be strong. Let’s go. Let’s go
out. we are out there now. We are here on the highline. Yes.
That’s the way it works under Myles. Early on I described a department of
culture. We will have that. We will have art in America, not just the magazine, just
for starters we will multiply the budget of the NEA by tenfold. We will bring back
CETA, that was like an art workers program we had in the eighties but we will call it
SEE THE… SEE THE…what I don’t know. I just got elected, I haven’t worked
everything out but just think of the possibilities. SEE THE sky, SEE THE river over
there, SEE THE Whitney, a lot of people will be walking around appreciating and we
will pay them. There will also be the HEAR THE program, the SMELL THE
program. That’s probably what you’re going to do early on with all those you know
recovering veterans who don’t have to live on the streets. Get them in on the SEE
THE, SMELL THE, HEAR THE programs. We’re going to massively fund libraries,
open twenty four hours, and they will not be filled with homeless people because they
will have homes, so the libraries will be filled with people reading and watching
movies, and going into the conversation rooms and having conversations and so on.
All education will be free, trains will be free. Cars will be eventually be banned. Cars
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are stupid. No more pumping oil, no more fracking. Everything will be driven by the
sun, or else be plugged in electrically. Electric something. There’ll be lots of free
food. A lot of archery. Everyone will be a really good shot. We’ll get good at aiming,
intentions, not killing. Oh yeah and we’ll send a lot of masseuses to Israel and
Palestine. Everyone needs a good rub. No more pesticides, here, anywhere, lots of
small farmers, an amazing number of stand up comedians, and lots of rehearsal spaces
and available musical instruments and learning centers for people like myself who
would like to play something, perhaps a guitar. Nobody would be unemployed.
Everyone would be learning Spanish, or going to the sex center for a while having
ejaculation contests, or just looking at porn for a while and going out into the yard and
helping the farmers improve the crops. Just gardening. Helping the flowers.
Distributing the flowers. SEE THE flowers. When in doubt always just being a SEE
THE person for a while. There’ll be a whole lot of people encouraging people to SEE
THE. We want the SEE THE to thoroughly come back. There’d be an increase in
public computers, like water, like air, have we stopped the oil and the fracking early
enough to protect the water and air, we hope so but there will be a decrease in private
computers with an enhanced desire to be here, exactly here where we are, which some
would argue is there on the computer which of course would be allowed but being
here would be cool, some people meditating, other people just walking around,
smiling feeling good about themselves, living shamelessly and glad. Guns would be
buried. Guns would be in museums and people would increasingly not want to go
there. Gun museums would die. What was that all about. Money would become rare. I
would have a radio show as your president and also I might be on television and also I
just might want to talk to you. In the tradition of American Presidents like Fiorello
LaGuardia the little Flower I would be president Edward Myles, the woman, changing
my name, very often, would probably be good I would like that and I would write a
new poem for you each week. I might just walk around saying it and eventually you
would forget I was the president. I would go to the gym. There are people who like to
manage things just like there are people who like to play cards and the managers
would change often enough and they would keep the parks clean, America
increasingly turning into one big park, one big festival of existence with unmarked
toilets and nightly daily events and free surfing lessons and free boards, just put it
back when you’re done and a good bed for everyone, I just slept in the best bed last
night and I slept on the plane sleep is great nobody would be short of sleep everyone
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would be well slept, chaotic and loving hearted and have all the time in the world to
not kill, to love and be president everyone take your turn and dance. Dance now. I
love my fellow citizens. It is good to win. Thank you. I feel like I had a bad dream
last night that like the head of the FBI decided to steal the election by making shit up
about me because I am female but that wasn’t true and we are really here undeluded,
un mucked up. Wide awake in America for once. See the see the see all of your
fabulous beauty and your power and your hope. Thanks for your vote. And I love you
so much thanks.

Both these texts were published in Eileen’s book Evolution, 2018.
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